
STRANDED, WEATHER, INADEQUATE EQUIPMENT– NO STOVE
Oregon, Mount Hood, Reid Glacier Headwall
This incident involved a climbing team that was part of a Portland-area 
climbing club. The following description of the events leading to the in
cident on January 11 and 12 was derived from an explanation provided by 
the climbing team.



Our intent was to climb the Leuthold Couloir. When we started up 
the Palmer Snowfield there were a couple of mild snow flurries and it was 
partly cloudy at Illumination Saddle. The weather cleared and was great as 
we traversed over to the start of the Leuthold climb. Around 9,800 feet we 
mistakenly took a gully to the right of the Leuthold Couloir that put us on 
the Reid Headwall. The weather conditions were still good at this time. 
Although I did not record times as to where we were, we seemed to be mak
ing good progress during this part of the climb. Once inside the gully on 
Reid Headwall poor snow conditions slowed climbing. We ran into loose, 
sugary snow conditions in steep areas that required belays.
As we made our way up through the more technical sections of the headwall, 
the weather started to deteriorate and we were hampered by poor visibility. 
I was becoming increasingly concerned about time but down-climbing the 
Reid Glacier Headwall would have placed us in danger on several known 
avalanche-prone slopes. Up and over was determined to be the safest route 
as many in the team were familiar with this part of the mountain.

As we traversed along the top of Reid Headwall towards the summit 
ridge, the storm had picked up strength. Strong winds and marble-sized hail 
hampered visibility that was poor anyway as it was starting to get dark.

We continued toward the summit with the hope of reaching the Pearly 
Gates before it got totally dark. We felt confident we could navigate down 
from there with our headlamps.

When down-climbing safely became increasingly difficult due to the poor 
visibility, we regrouped and had one party member climb down to make sure 
we were on route. He ran into a short vertical rock band and came back up. 
By this time party members were getting cold, so we decided to dig in and 
descend in the morning.

There were two reasons we called 911. (1) To inform the authorities that 
we were overdue and safe in a snow cave 80 meters below the summit. (2) 
Two party members were trending towards hypothermia and notification 
was given to the authorities in case assistance would be required to bring 
the climbers down if their conditions worsened.

The following morning two teams of rescuers ascended the mountain to 
search for the climbers. Winds averaged around 30-40 mph with heavy snow 
and twenty feet of visibility compounded efforts to reach the climbers. 
Analysis
One lesson from this accident is that no matter how experienced or prepared 
you are, the weather in the mountains (particularly the Cascades of Oregon 
and Washington) can change very rapidly and storms may arrive sooner and 
harder than expected.

Climbers should consider all possibilities when preparing for a climb and 
plan their strategy so they can avoid storms, and survive them. Frequently 
this is a balance between going lightweight to avoid moving slowly on dan
gerous terrain, but not going so lightweight that you are unable to survive if 
you become stranded. In this case, these climbers acted properly once they 
realized they were in trouble. They had adequate equipment and knowledge



to survive. Rather than wandering around in a whiteout and risking becom
ing more seriously injured or disoriented, they protected themselves from 
the elements and called for help when they were unsure they would be able 
to self-rescue.

The leader of the climb made the following points:
• There had been forecasts of weather turning bad late in the day. Do

ing this climb with a fairly large party and uncertain weather and nothing 
more than emergency bivy gear left a smaller margin of safety.

• Route finding: Although I had climbed Leuthold before I did not 
remember the spot where we went to the right. Had I been paying proper 
attention I should have figured it out soon enough to get back on Leuthold 
and we would have made the summit before dark.

• Leadership: When the party started going slowly I should have taken 
control more. One option would have been to shorten the rope so I could 
communicate with the team better.

• Poor equipment planning: In hindsight, I can’t believe that I had not 
included a stove in our equipment. Our near hypothermia could have been 
avoided. Also, the frostbite, from which one other team member and I have 
fully recovered, could have been avoided.

• Communication: When we originally called 911, we stated our intent 
to descend in the morning if the condition of the team did not deteriorate 
any farther. We were advised to stay where we were and that a team would 
be mobilized to ascend. One other team member and myself were borderline 
hypothermic early in the evening but our condition improved in the snow 
cave. Although we communicated to the people at the rescue base that we 
were all ambulatory but cold, we should have been more assertive in holding 
to our decision to descend on our own in the morning. In our attempt to 
be agreeable with the SAR effort we needlessly endangered several of the 
rescuers.

A final note from Steve Rollins: Avalanche danger rose quickly during 
this storm, threatening to prevent rescuers from being able to reach the 
stranded party safely. Had conditions been any worse, it is possible rescue 
efforts would have been postponed, resulting in the party being stranded 
for an even longer period of time. Climbers should be aware that rescuer 
safety always takes precedence and therefore rescues are not always possible. 
(Sources: Steve Rollins-Portland Mountain Rescue; David Byrne-35; Jim 
Brewer-48; Bob Pelletie-38; Jared Cogswell-31; Keith Campbell-44; and 
a story from The Oregonian.)


